To: TDSB Special Education Advisory Committee
From: David Lepofsky, SEAC Chair
Date: September 4, 2024
Subject: Chair’s Report


I hope one and all had a great summer and that you are ready to swing back into action, advocating to improve things at TDSB for students with special education needs. Here are key points in preparation for our September 9, 2024 SEAC meeting. Please try to attend in person if you can.

1. Get Your Questions ready for Colleen Russell Rawlins, TDSB Director of Education

We will devote a good amount of time at our September 9, 2024 SEAC meeting to speaking with TDSB Director of Education Colleen Russell Rawlins. This will be her first time speaking to SEAC, and, because she is about to retire, her last time doing so as well.

After she makes a few brief opening remarks, we will devote our time with her to giving you a chance to ask her questions and offer her your thoughts. It would help if you could email your questions in advance to Lianne Dixon to give her time to think about her answers. However, you are free to ask her questions at the meeting or offer her thoughts that you have not emailed in beforehand.

Because she is departing from TDSB, it will be interesting to hear from her what directions she thinks TDSB should go in the future in so far as students with special education needs are concerned, and especially on key issues that SEAC is prioritizing this year.

 2. TDSB Staff to Report to SEAC on Our Feedback that TDSB Should Inform Parents of Students with Special Education Needs that They Can Request an IEP Meeting


At The March 18, 2024 SEAC meeting, SEAC meetings gave TDSB staff our feedback on the need for TDSB to let parents of students with special education needs know that they can request an IEP meeting to collaborate with TDSB staff on what should be included in their child’s Individual Education Plan (IEP). TDSB staff said they’d take back our feedback, and come to the September SEAC meeting with their response to this feedback. This will be an important item on our agenda. After we hear what staff proposes, SEAC can consider whether it wishes to pass a formal recommendation to TDSB trustees on this issue.

As a helpful reminder, I here set out the key part of the March 13, 2024 report to SEAC on this issue from the K-12 Working Group. Your feedback at the March 18, 2024 SEAC meeting was very supportive of the need for the action here proposed:
“The Need to Clearly Tell Parents/Guardians of Students with Special Education Needs that They Can Request an IEP Meeting to Jointly Plan What Should Be Included in Their child’s Individual Education Plan

TDSB should clearly explain in writing to all parents/guardians of students with special education needs who may have an Individual Education Plan, that they can request an IEP meeting with TDSB, in person or via a virtual meeting. At an IEP meeting, parents/guardians can meet with the TDSB team responsible for their child’s education and jointly discuss what should be included in the child’s Individual Education Plan (IEP). At an IEP meeting, parents/guardians would be welcome to bring with them anyone that could assist them, such as professionals in the community who work with their child, and an advocate to help them present their thoughts.

Based on our many years of experience, we anticipate that many if not most parents/guardians of students with special education needs don’t know what an IEP meeting is, why it can benefit their child, or that they can ask for an IEP meeting, or who to ask for an IEP meeting.

[bookmark: Start][bookmark: Complete]At present, TDSB does not have a policy or across-the-board practice of explaining what an IEP meeting is to all parents/guardians of students with special education needs, or why it would benefit their child, or that they can request an IEP meeting, or how to request one. Some parents/guardians ask for an IEP meeting, those who know that they can ask for one. Those parents/guardians who don’t know that they can ask are unlikely to ask for one. Therefore, TDSB needs to fill this knowledge gap

Ontario special education regulations require TDSB to consult parents/guardians of students with special education needs on the contents of an IEP. An IEP meeting is potentially the most effective way to do this. It is the most collaborative. It can also help ensure that there is the most effective communication between TDSB and a student’s parents/guardians.

TDSB’s offering parents/guardians an IEP meeting, and explaining to them what an IEP meeting is, is all part of the TDSB’s duty to accommodate students with disabilities under Section 1 of the Ontario Human Rights Code. The Supreme Court of Canada has held that the duty to accommodate people with disabilities under human rights legislation includes a duty to investigate solutions. An IEP meeting is an obvious and important avenue for TDSB to investigate individualized solutions for students with disabilities.

The final report of the K-12 Education Standards Development Committee recommended that school boards offer parents/guardians of students with disabilities an IEP meeting. Its final report includes these recommendations endorsed by disability sector representatives and education sector representatives on that provincially-appointed expert Committee:

“61.12 consistent with the Ministry of Education policy recommendations, parents and caregivers and students with disabilities must be invited to take part in a all school planning meetings, including meetings where accommodation plans will be made and where the Individual Education Plan will be developed or reviewed. Such meetings should include the following:
a)	the school board should bring to the table all key professionals who can contribute to the discussions.
b)	the family should be invited to bring to the table any supports and professionals that can assist the family and the planning process. 
c)	Parents/caregivers should have the right to bring with them anyone who can assist them in advocating for their child. 
d)	parents/caregivers/families should be given a wide range of options for participating for example, in person or by phone. They should be told in advance who will attend from the school board. 
e)	any proposal for accommodations including a draft individualized education plan should include a summary of key points to assist families in understanding them.
f)	if a school board refuses to provide an accommodation, service, or support for a child’s disability that a parent, caregiver, the student requests, or if the school board does not provide an accommodation or support that it has agreed to provide, the school board shall be required to promptly provide written reasons for that refusal. It should let the family and student know that they can request written reasons.
Timeline: six months”


On December 4, 2023, the chair of the SEAC K-12 Working Group, David Lepofsky, wrote Nandy Palmer, proposing that the standard TDSB letter to parents/guardians about the IEP should be revised to address this issue. This letter included, in part:

“In summary, this current letter is seriously deficient and needs a major re-write. It does not include key items that the K-12 Education Standards Development Committee recommended in its final report…”

The letter continued to list these insufficiencies in the current TDSB standard letters to parents/guardians, which is included at the end of this report:

•	“The TDSB letter assumes a great deal of knowledge that many, even most parents may not have. 
•	It does not impart key information that parents of students with special education needs need. The letter assumes parents know inside-baseball school board terminology like special education.
•	It does not make it clear which students that this is aimed at. It does not, for example, state that an Individual Education Plan and this consultation is for all students with any kind of disability (diagnosed or not) as well as for gifted students. It does not mention disability at all until much later in the document.
•	It does not give the detailed specifics that a parent should have of what an Individual Education Plan is, what can be included in it, and why this can be important for the student. This should be spelled out in plain language.
•	The letter does not clearly and explicitly offer the parents, the student where appropriate, and any support people or experts/professionals/advocates that have assisted the family to have an in-person or virtual meeting with the school team to collaborate on what the IEP could or should include. Often called an “IEP meeting”, many parents no doubt don’t know they can request this. The letter states:

“If you would like to discuss the IEP with Student's teacher, please check the appropriate box below.”

While that language is somewhat helpful, it is not sufficient to explain to parents who are not well-versed in the system what an IEP meeting is and why it can be very beneficial for their child. 

The letter should be expanded to say something like:
“TDSB would be happy to arrange a meeting with you, in person or a virtual meeting, to discuss what should be included in your child’s Individual Education Plan. We welcome a chance to work together with you and your family on this. You are welcome to bring to a meeting any professionals or experts who work with your child’s disability-related needs, and anyone else who will help you at this meeting. We want to work together with you, so we can provide the best education we can for your child.”


•	The form letter asks about the students strengths and needs. I fear that for many parents, this does not alert them to core issues that the IEP can and should address. For example, it does not specifically relate this inquiry right from the start to a student’s disability related needs.
•	The letter never lets the parents know that TDSB has a duty to accommodate students with disabilities up to the point of undue hardship, and that TDSB is committed to fulfil this, with the IEP being a helpful means for planning for this. 
•	This letter does not alert parents in advance of the avenues open to them if they want something included in the IEP to which TDSB does not agree.
•	This letter is limited to parents of students for whom the school board has already decided to develop an Individual Education Plan. A letter should be sent to all parents of students at TDSB, explaining what an IEP is, and encouraging parents to reach out to the school board to discuss if the parents feel that their child might need an Individual Education Plan.””


Draft Wording for a SEAC Recommendation 

If SEAC decides that it wishes to consider passing a formal recommendation on this issue, I here provide a first draft of wording that might get us started. If anyone on SEAC has suggestions regarding this wording, feel free to share them with Lianne Dixon via email now, before the meeting. Of course, if we discuss a motion at this meeting, you will be free to offer wording suggestions at the meeting even if you did not do so by email in advance. However, it would help if suggestions came in in advance.



Whereas the Individual Education Plan is a key strategy aiming to ensure that TDSB provides full, effective and equal educational opportunities to students with special education needs.

And whereas Ontario regulations require TDSB to consult with parents, on the contents of a student’s Individual Education Plan.

And whereas TDSB’s new Multi Year Strategic Plan commits to treating “parents as partners” in their child’s education.

And whereas it is especially helpful for the parents of a student with special education needs to have an in-person or virtual meeting with school staff to collaborate on what should be included in the student’s Individual Education Plan (IEP meeting).

And whereas TDSB has no policy against holding an IEP meeting, where a family requests one, but many families don’t know they can request one.

SEAC therefore recommends to the TDSB trustees that the trustees adopt as a policy of TDSB that it shall notify all parents of students with special education needs, for whom an Individual Education Plan is in place or is being considered or may be appropriate:
 that the family may request an in-person or virtual IEP meeting.
what an IEP meeting is and why it can benefit a student with special education needs for an IEP meeting to be held with the family.
That the family is free to bring with them to an IEP meeting any support person or others who have worked with the student outside the school board, to assist the parents and provide input at the IEP meeting.

3. The Need for Fast, Fair and Effective Recourse for Parents of Students with Special Education Needs If TDSB Does Not Provide an Accommodation for Their Child Assured in the Student’s IEP, or If TDSB Does Not Include a Measure in the IEP that the Parents Requested


At the June 10, 2024 SEAC meeting, we discussed the fact that parents/guardians of students with special education needs need a fair, fast and effective avenue for addressing situations where they are concerned either that their child’s IEP does not include a measure that the child needs, or that TDSB is not complying with some aspect of the IEP. We heard from TDSB staff that as of now, their avenues within TDSB is the “Concerned Parent Protocol”, which requires that the parent raise issues with the principal, and after that, if needed, with the relevant superintendent, or a formal complaint to TDSB’s Human Rights office.

SEAC’s K-12 Working Group has recommended to SEAC that more is needed. The initial discussion among SEAC members at our June SEAC meeting reinforced this. Some of the problems at present include:

Many parents don’t know about these avenues, or how to access them.
There are no timelines built in that ensure that there will be fast and effective action.
Neither of these avenues are designed for and limited to issues of accommodating students with disabilities or other students with special education needs (such as gifted students). The Concerned Parent Protocol deals with any parental complaints, such as a student upset about which sports team they were assigned to. 
The offices to which these complaints go do not have the dedicated expertise in educating students with disabilities. The fact that they can consult special education consultants is not a sufficient replacement for that expertise.
Neither of these avenues go to someone who actually can control the outcome. For example, if a parent files a complaint to a superintendent under the Concerned Parents Protocol, that superintendent cannot themselves direct that a range of different problems be solved, such as problems with access to disability-specific itinerant teachers, or problems with transportation services.
As far as we have been told, none of those who receive these complaints have expertise in mediating/alternative dispute resolution.
There is no assurance of a fair process to include parents as equal partners in the resolution of these disputes.
In so far as the Concerned Parents Protocol is concerned, there is a lack of independence from the line of authority of those who made the original decisions in dispute. A fair process should ensure that no one involved with the original decision is investigating what was done.

It will be helpful to hear from TDSB staff whether staff is open to developing reforms to this process, or if they can let us know who has authority within TDSB to decide on whether this is to be done.

The January 28, 2022 final report of the K-12 Education Standards Development Committee included these recommendations:
““61.13 consistent with the recommendations for a Ministry of Education policy on student and parent/caregiver engagement, a school board level dispute resolution mechanism is available to parents/caregivers of students with disabilities, and to those students, for concerns related to accommodations, including Individual Education Plans.
The dispute resolution process shall be:
a) fair, independent and impartial
b) respectful
c) non-adversarial
d) timely
e) accessible
f) one where the decision is provided in writing.
Timeline: one year
61.14 after the dispute resolution process is completed, if the family is not satisfied, they have the right to bring their concerns regarding the proposed accommodations, including the Individual Education Plan, to a designated senior official at the school board with authority to approve the requested accommodations, for a further review.
Timeline: immediate 
61.15 in cases of dispute, the ministry shall appoint a mediator.
Timeline: six months
61.16 no proposed services, supports or accommodations that the school board is prepared to offer shall be withheld from a student pending a review.
Timeline: immediate
61.17 notify parents and caregivers, who themselves have a disability, that they have a right to have their disability-related needs accommodated in these processes, so that they can fully participate in them. For example, they should be notified that they have a right to receive any information or documents to be used in any such meeting or process in an accessible format.
Timeline: immediate”




 Depending on what staff tells us, it will be open to SEAC to consider passing a formal recommendation to TDSB trustees on this issue.


 4. The SEAC Open Forum for Parents Is Going to Be at Our November Meeting, Not October

I earlier announced that our town hall meeting for parents to give feedback to SEAC would be at our October meeting. It is going instead to be held at our November meeting. Planning on it is at an early stage.

5. We Will Be Eager to Hear How TDSB Plans to Conduct Its Review of Special Education and How SEAC Will Be Involved in This Review


Earlier this year, TDSB staff told SEAC that this fall, they will be undertaking a review of TDSB’s special education program. At that time, I alerted staff that SEAC would like to be integrally involved in this review from the very start. We will want to know how it will be conducted and how SEAC, as well as the community of families of students with special education needs, will be included and engaged in this process. This is key to the Board’s priority in its Multi Year Strategic Plan to treat parents as partners.

Now that September is here, we will be eager to hear from staff all about this review in detail, and how we can roll up our sleeves and take part in it right from the start, as partners with staff. I would add that parental participation needs to take the form of much more direct involvement than the common practice of providing a web page to send in written feedback. It is far more important and effective for SEAC members to be able to directly speak to and interact with staff.






